

# **The Failures of Money Bail** and the Need to Abolish It

On any given day in the United States, 450,000 individuals than more presumed innocent and not convicted of a crime—are held in local jails awaiting trial. Most are there simply because they cannot afford bail.

Approximately 70% of all people incarcerated in jails in this country have not been convicted of a crime.1 Pretrial incarceration has driven most of the net growth in jail populations in the United States over the past 20 years<sup>2</sup> and much of that growth is due to the increased use of money bail.3 As the "front door" to our nation's prison system, our local jails process more than 11 million people annually, and 3 in 5 are people too poor to afford the bail amounts set for them.4 The social and economic costs of the current bail system are staggering. With an annual price tag of more than \$13 billion, taxpayers are shouldering a high price for a failed system.5

# Our deeply flawed money bail system is steeped in race and class bias.

In the U.S., Black people make up only 12% of the population, yet comprise 33% of the total jail and prison population<sup>6</sup> and more than 43% of the pretrial jail population. Black and Latinx individuals are detained pretrial at much higher rates than White people in part due to bias in charging and in setting bail8 but also because of the massive racial wealth gap in the U.S.9 which renders White defendants much more likely to be able to pay bail amounts than their Black and Latinx counterparts. Prosecutorial and judicial decision-making during bail hearings reflect racial bias, with prosecutors frequently asking for extraordinarily high bail amounts for often low- to medium-level offenses<sup>10</sup> and judges setting high bail amounts based on racial stereotypes and race-based overestimations of risk levels. These decisions are often the result of risk assessment algorithms that are themselves based on biased data.11

## The money bail system undermines the core constitutional principle of the presumption of innocence, and the right to liberty absent conviction of a crime.

The U.S. Supreme Court has affirmed that "liberty is the norm" and set fundamental guidelines for determining a fair bail.12 These guidelines are commonly ignored. For those who cannot afford to pay, the money bail system has become a way of routinely subverting both the presumption of innocence and the right to liberty for those who have not been convicted of a crime. The American Bar Association, in its standards on pretrial release, asserts. "The law favors the release of defendants pending adjudication of charges. Deprivation of liberty pending trial is harsh and oppressive, burdens defendants with economic and psychological hardship, interferes with their ability to defend themselves, and, in many instances, deprives their families of support."13

### Money bail drives mass incarceration, extracts money from the poor, and makes us no safer.14

People who are accused of a crime and are awaiting trial may be released on their own recognizance, released on a secured or unsecured bond, released



under a certain condition or combination of conditions (e.g. participation in a substance abuse program, electronic monitoring, in-person checkins, and phone call check-ins, etc.), or detained. Bail is a financial incentive that is imposed to encourage an accused person to reappear for trial (and related court proceedings). If a defendant can post bail, they are released from jail and are obligated to show up for all required court dates in order to recover their bail payment.

The most common form of money bail is a secured bond or surety bond. A secured bond requires an individual to post the full amount of the bail bond in cash or use real property (real estate equity) before they can be released from jail. If a person does not have the total amount of money needed to post bail, they can hire the services of a bail bond agent. Usually, the bail bond agent requires the individual (or family) to pay 10% of the bail, which is never returned even if the case is dropped or the individual is acquitted. Individuals who are unable to pay the entire bail amount or cannot afford the services of a bail bond agent must remain in jail until trial. Therefore, money bail is often referred to as a form of wealth-based discrimination because an individual's freedom is determined by their ability to pay.15

From 1990-2009, the percentage of people charged with felonies who were required to pay cash bail for their release increased from 37% to 61%.16 The sharp decrease in the release of people on their own recognizance—and the corresponding



increase in the requirement of cash bail as a condition of release-has increased our total jail population and had a discriminatory impact on low-income and minority defendants. Money bail is listed as a condition of release more often for Black defendants than White defendants, and Black defendants are often given higher bail amounts than White defendants for the same or similar charges.<sup>17</sup>

Black and Latinx people are more impacted by the significant harms that occur as a result of pretrial incarceration.<sup>18</sup> People unable to afford bail have their economic and social well-being upended and destroyed as a result of their pretrial incarceration. In addition to experiencing the horrors of incarceration, they may lose their jobs, their homes, and custody of their children.19 Unable to easily communicate with their attorney, they are less able to assist in the preparation of their own defense. Research shows that pretrial incarceration is associated with increased conviction rates and

longer sentences.20

Pretrial detention itself is also a significant factor in plea bargaining, as prosecutors have used it as leverage to exact plea bargains from persons who cannot afford to pay for their release prior to trial. This unfair leverage and limitless power provided to prosecutors exacerbates the race and wealth inequality in the criminal legal system. At the same time, it does not make communities safer. Persons exposed to violence and trauma in jail are less able to successfully reintegrate into society and more likely to take part in crime.21 Pretrial detainees released following acquittal or dropped charges are denied legal recourse to gain some measure of compensation for what the system took from them. This is an issue that must be revisited, as scholars have suggested, to ensure that prosecutors and the courts exercise more care in how they evaluate cases, and rely on less restrictive alternatives to pretrial detention.22



### There are effective means of ensuring people appear for trial without money bail.

There is growing evidence of alternatives to money bail that are less onerous and more effective means of ensuring persons charged with crime return to court for their trials. Such alternatives include: reminders of upcoming appearance dates via calls, texts, and emails<sup>23</sup> and independent pretrial service agencies that provide access to substance abuse and mental health services and to supportive services, such as childcare and transportation, that help ensure defendants can make their court dates.24 Where implemented, these types of programs have proven to be at least as effective as money bail, often more so, and at lower cost to taxpayers, individuals, and the community.

Critical pretrial reform includes the presumption of release for all misdemeanor and all non-violent crimes, and a prompt adversarial hearing and right to expedited appeal for those not immediately released.

The U.S. Supreme Court prohibits state laws and practices that make a person's liberty dependent on their wealth.<sup>25</sup> To protect that principle and the presumption of innocence, comprehensive procedural changes are needed to the pretrial system. These include the presumption of release on recognizance for misdemeanors and all non-violent crimes. For persons not released automatically on their own recognizance, they must be provided a prompt adversarial hearing with a right to counsel, and an expedited right of appeal. The purpose of the hearing would be to assess whether the person presents a substantial and identifiable risk of flight or (where required by law) a specific, credible danger to individuals in the community. If not, the person must be released.<sup>26</sup>

Bail reform has received bipartisan support in Congress and has garnered support from a wide array of stakeholders in the criminal justice system, including: the American Bar Association, the National Association of Pretrial Services Agencies, the Conference of State Court Administrators, the National Association of Counties, the Conference of Chief Justices, the American Jail Association. the International Association of Chiefs of Police. the Association of Prosecuting Attorneys, and the National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers.<sup>27</sup>

> The Legal Defense Fund calls on District Attorneys to immediately stop asking for monetary bail and to support the elimination of its practice entirely. Prosecutors must embrace the presumption of innocence by making release on one's own recognizance the pretrial default for all individuals charged with non-violent offenses and must ensure that persons not immediately released get a prompt right to an adversarial hearing with counsel and an expedited right of appeal. Prosecutors must also support the elimination of risk assessment tools and other algorithmic prediction tools built on racially biased data in pretrial decision-making.

#### **Notes**

- 1 Color of Change & ACLU's Campaign for Smart Justice, Selling Off Our Freedom: How Insurance Corporations Have Taken Over Our Bail System, (May 2017), https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/field\_document/059\_bail\_report\_2\_1.pdf.
- 2 Press Release, Wendy Sawyer & Peter Wagner, Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2020, Prison Pol'y Init., Slideshow 2 (Mar. 24, 2020), https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2020.html; see also Press Release, Alexi Jones, Correctional Control 2018: Incarceration and supervision by state, Prison Pol'y Init. (Dec. 2018), https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/correctionalcontrol2018.html; Peter Wagner, Jails matter. But who is listening?, Prison Pol'y Init. (Aug. 14, 2015), https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2015/08/14/jailsmatter/; Jeremy Travis et al., The Growth of Incarceration in the United States: Exploring Causes and Consequences 40–41(2014), https://academicworks.cuny.edu/jj\_pubs/27 (discussing how high turnover and vast admission rates in local jails has expanded the footprints of penal confinement, along with the increase in correctional supervision like probation and parole and overall growth in state and federal prisons).
- 3 See Léon Digard & Elizabeth Swavola, *Justice Denied: The Harmful and Lasting Effects of Pretrial Detention*, Vera Inst. of Just. (Apr. 2019), <a href="https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/Justice-Denied-Evidence-Brief.pdf">https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/Justice-Denied-Evidence-Brief.pdf</a>.
- 4 Ram Subramanian et al., *Incarceration's Front Door: The Misuse of Jails in America*, Vera Inst. of Just. 4 (Feb. 2015), <a href="https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/incarcerations-front-door-report\_02.pdf">https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/incarcerations-front-door-report\_02.pdf</a>.
- Patrick Liu et al., *The Economics of Bail and Pretrial Detention*, Brookings Inst., Hamilton Project (Dec. 19, 2018), <a href="https://www.hamiltonproject.org/assets/files/BailFineReform\_EA\_121818\_6PM.pdf">https://www.hamiltonproject.org/assets/files/BailFineReform\_EA\_121818\_6PM.pdf</a>; see also Bernadette Rabuy, *Pretrial detention costs* \$13.6 billion each year, Prison Pol'y Init. (Feb. 7, 2017), <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2017/02/07/pretrial\_cost/">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2017/02/07/pretrial\_cost/</a>; Peter Wagner and Bernadette Rabuy, *Following the Money of Mass Incarceration*, Prison Pol'y Init. (Jan. 25, 2017), <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/money.html">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/money.html</a>; Shima Baradaran Baughman, *Cost of Pretrial Detention*, 97 B.U. L. Rev 1, (Univ. of Utah Coll. of Law Research Paper No. 160,2017), <a href="https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2757251">https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2757251</a>; Pretrial Justice Inst., <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/">Pretrial Justice Inst., Pretrial Justice: How Much Does it Cost?</a>, (2017), <a href="https://university.pretrial.org/HigherLogic/System/DownloadDocumentFile.ashx?DocumentFileKey=c2f50513-2f9d-2719-c990-a1e991a57303&forceDialog=0">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2017/02/07/pretrial\_cost/</a>; Pretrial Justice Inst., <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/">Pretrial Justice Inst.</a>, <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/</a>, <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/</a>, <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/">Pretrial Justice Inst.</a>, <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/<
- 6 John Gramlich, *The gap between the number of blacks and whites in prison is shrinking*, Pew Res. Ctr. (Apr. 30, 2019), <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/04/30/shrinking-qap-between-number-of-blacks-and-whites-in-prison/">https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/04/30/shrinking-qap-between-number-of-blacks-and-whites-in-prison/</a>.
- 7 Eli Day, The Race Gap In US Prisons is Glaring, and Poverty Is Making it Worse, Mother Jones (Feb. 2, 2018), <a href="https://www.motherjones.com/crime-justice/2018/02/the-race-gap-in-u-s-prisons-is-glaring-and-poverty-is-making-it-worse/">https://www.motherjones.com/crime-justice/2018/02/the-race-gap-in-u-s-prisons-is-glaring-and-poverty-is-making-it-worse/</a>; see Wendy Sawyer, How Race Impacts Who Is Detained Pretrial, Prison Pol'y Init. (Oct. 9, 2019), <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2019/10/09/">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2019/10/09/</a> pretrial race/.
- 8 See Sawyer, supra note 7.
- 9 See Kriston McIntosh et al., *Examining the Black-white Wealth Gap*, Brookings Inst.:Blog (Feb. 27, 2020), <a href="https://www.brook-ings.edu/blog/up-front/2020/02/27/examining-the-black-white-wealth-gap/">https://www.brook-ings.edu/blog/up-front/2020/02/27/examining-the-black-white-wealth-gap/</a>; Tom Shapiro et al., *The Black-White Racial Wealth Gap*, NAACP Legal Def. Fund, Thurgood Marshall Inst. & Brandeis Univ., Inst. on Assets & Soc. Pol'y (Nov. 2019), <a href="https://tminstituteldf.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/FINAL-RWG-Brief-v1.pdf">https://tminstituteldf.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/FINAL-RWG-Brief-v1.pdf</a>.
- 10 See Cynthia E. Jones, "Give Us Free": Addressing Racial Disparities in Bail Determinations, 16 N.Y.U. J. Legis. & Pub. Pol'y 919, 934 (2013).
- 11 Justin Sherman & Leah Abrams, *The Bail System Is Racist and Unjust. It Needs to Be Reformed.*, RealClearPol'y (Aug. 17, 2018), <a href="https://www.realclearpolicy.com/articles/2018/08/17/the\_bail\_system\_is\_racist\_and\_unjust\_it\_needs\_to\_be\_reformed\_110764.html">https://www.realclearpolicy.com/articles/2018/08/17/the\_bail\_system\_is\_racist\_and\_unjust\_it\_needs\_to\_be\_reformed\_110764.html</a>.
- 12 Salermo v. United States, 481 U.S. 739, 755 (1987).
- 13 A.B.A., *Pretrial Release*, <a href="https://www.americanbar.org/groups/criminal\_justice/publications/criminal\_justice\_below-fitting-fittin
- 14 Press Release, California Courts Newsroom, *Chief Justice Workgroup: Money Bail is "Unsafe and Unfair,*" (Oct. 24, 2017), https://newsroom.courts.ca.gov/news/chief-justice-workgroup-money-bail-is-unsafe-and-unfair. ("I support the conclusion that California's current pretrial system unnecessarily compromises victim and public safety and agree with the recommendation to replace our current system of money bail with one based on a defendant's risk to the public."); Pretrial Det. Reform Workgroup, *Pretrial Detention Reform: Recommendations to the Chief Justice*, at 1 (Oct. 2017), https://www.courthousenews.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/Calif-Bail-Reform-REPORT.pdf.

- 15 Bail and Its Discrimination Against the Poor: A Civil Rights Action as a Vehicle of Reform, 9 Val. U. L. Rev. 167 (1974), https://scholar.valpo.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1703&context=vulr.
- 16 Color of Change & ACLU's Campaign for Smart Justice, supra note 1, at 9.
- 17 David Arnold et al., Racial Bias in Bail Decisions, 133 Q. J. Econ. 1885 (2018).
- 18 P.R. Lockhart, Thousands of Americans are jailed before trial. A new report shows the lasting impact, Vox (May 7, 2019), <a href="https://www.vox.com/2019/5/7/18527237/pretrial-detention-jail-bail-reform-vera-institute-report">https://www.vox.com/2019/5/7/18527237/pretrial-detention-jail-bail-reform-vera-institute-report</a>; see also Ellen A. Donelly and John H. MacDonald, The Downstream Effects of Bail and Pretrial Detention on Racial Disparities in Incarceration, 108 J. Crim. L. & Criminology 775 (2018).
- 19 Crim. Justice Pol'y Program, Moving Beyond Money: A Primer on Bail Reform, Harv. U. 17 (2016), http://cjpp.law.harvard.edu/assets/FINAL-Primer-on-Bail-Reform.pdf.
- 20 Megan Stevenson & Sandra G. Mayson, *Bail Reform: New Directions for Pretrial Detention and Release*, 1745 Fac. Scholarship Penn L. 2 (2017), https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/faculty\_scholarship/1745.
- 21 See Criminal Justice Policy Program, supra note 19, at 20.
- 22 See Jeffrey Manns, Liberty Takings: A Framework for Compensating Pretrial Detainees, 26 Cardozo L. Rev. 1947, 1951–52 (2005).
- 23 Kristin Bechtel et. al., A Meta-Analytic Review of Pretrial Research: Risk Assessment, Bond Type, and Interventions 12–13 (2016), https://ssrn.com/abstract=2741635.
- 24 ld.
- 25 Colin Doyle et al., Harvard Law School Criminal Justice Policy Program, Harv. L. Crim. Just. Pol'y Prog. 8 (2019).
- 26 See id. at 12-13 (2019), http://cjpp.law.harvard.edu/assets/BailReform\_WEB.pdf.
- 27 Am. Jail Assoc., American Jail Association Resolution on Pretrial Justice, (2010); Ass'n of Prosecuting Attys., Policy Statement on Pretrial Justice, (2017), https://www.apainc.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/APA-Pretrial-Policy-Statement-2016.pdf; Californians for Safety & Just. & Crime & Just. Inst., Pretrial Progress: A Survey of Pretrial Practices and Services in California, (2015), https://www.ncsc.org/~/media/Microsites/Files/PJCC/PretrialSurveyBrief82615v2.ashx; see also Conference of Chief Justices, Resolution 3: Endorsing the Conference of State Court Administrators Policy Paper on Evidence-Based Pretrial Release (2013), https://ccj.ncsc.org/~/media/Microsites/Files/CCJ/Resolutions/01302013-pretrial-release-Endorsing-COSCA-Paper-Evidence-Based-Pretrial-Release.ashx; Rhonda McMillion, Boosting Bail Reform: ABA Urges Congress to Limit Use of Cash Bail, A.B.A. J. (Nov. 1, 2017), https://www.abajournal.com/magazine/article/ABA\_urges\_Congress\_to\_limit\_use\_of\_cash\_bail; Nat'l Ass'n Criminal Def. Lawyers, Concerning Pretrial Release and Limited Use of Financial Bond, (July 28, 2012), https://www.nacdl.org/Content/Concerning-Pretrial-Release-and-Limited-Use-of-Fin; see also Nat'l Ass'n Ctys., The American County Platform and Resolutions 2016-2017, (2019), https://www.naco.org/sites/default/files/documents/2016-2017%20American%20County%20Platform.pdf; Nat'l Ass'n Pretrial Servs. Agencies, Standards of Pretrial Release, (3d ed. 2004), https://info.nicic.gov/nicrp/system/files/napsa-standards-2004.pdf; Arthur W. Pepin, 2012-2013 Policy Paper Evidence-Based Pretrial Release, Conf. St. Ct. Admins. (2013), https://cdpsdocs.state.co.us/ccjj/Resources/Ref/2012\_EBPre-TrialRelease.pdf; Susan Weinstein, Law Enforcement's Leadership Role in the Pretrial Release and Detention Process, Int'l Ass'n of Chiefs of Police (2011), https://www.theiacp.org/sites/default/files/2018-08/ pretrial\_booklet\_web.pdf.